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of Quality Assurance Agencies in Higher Education

Summary and Minutes

of the Steering Committee Meeting and Workshop

Poznan, 28-29 May 2005

The CEE Network Steering Committee held its annual meeting on 28-29 November 2005. The meeting and workshop were wonderfully organized and generously hosted by the Polish University Accreditation Commission. 

The agenda of the Steering Committee is attached to these minutes as Annex 1. The Committee concluded the following.

1. The Steering Committee decided to discuss with ENQA the possibility and conditions for the CEE Network joining the former in a legal framework that could accommodate the CEE Network members who are not yet members of ENQA. This would solve the legal status of the CEE Network as well as strengthen the Network’s voice in quality assurance in Europe. In case of a positive response from ENQA the CEE Network will vote on the matter at the 2006 General Assembly. 

2. The Steering Committee further decided that the changes toward the Bologna-Bergen goals need to proceed gradually with due consideration to the internal processes taking place in each member country in response to the Bologna process. 

3. The Committee decided to encourage members to embark on mutual recognition, for which the current survey is–as was its purpose–a stocktaking from which to proceed. The Committee recommends that at least one person from the membership or staff of each member agency visit at least one other member agency to observe its operation. 

The Committee suggests the following protocol for such visits, 

· the person visiting should have access to a well-defined stage in the host’s accreditation procedure,

· the cost of travel should be covered by the sending agency while the cost of accommodation and meals by the host agency;

· the visiting person should submit a short report to the CEE Network Secretary on what s/he experienced and learned as well as reflect on the information in the Survey. The Secretary would then prepare a summary for the General Assembly in 2006, which should identify the added value for the CEE Network of the bilateral visits.

4. The Steering Committee decided to invite a representative from the European Commission/higher education to the 2006 General Assembly to increase awareness of the Network and to speak about the importance of regional cooperation. The Committee also decided to invite the chairman of ENQA to the General Assembly to speak about cooperation with the CEE Network. 

5. The Steering Committee formally recommends the publication of the Survey “Mapping external quality assurance in Central and Eastern Europe: A comparative survey” by Stefanie Hofmann and asks the Board of ENQA to discuss the possibility of its publication in the ENQA Occasional Papers. 

6. The Steering Committee decided that the CEE Network should remunerate ACQUIN to the sum of 2000.00 euros from the Network budget for the extensive work Stefanie Hofmann has done on the Survey. 

7. The Steering Committee approved the payment from the CEE Network budget of the flight ticket cost to Steering Committee member Helmut Konrad, since he is no longer with the Austrian Accreditation Council, and to Christina Rozsnyai as coordinating secretary, as well as the costs incurred by the Steering Committee and Secretary during the Poznan visit that are not covered by the Polish University Accreditation Commission. 

8. The Steering Committee would like to thank Professor Marek Frankowicz for his work in trying to obtain funding through the Erasumus Mundus project for the CEE Network Survey. The Network Chairman will send a letter to Professor Frankowicz. 

9. The Steering Committee decided in a closed session to remunerate the CEE Network Secretary to the sum of 2000.00 euros from the Network budget for her work for the Network since its inception.

In the afternoon of May 28 a workshop was held, titled “Mapping External Quality Assurance in Central and Eastern Europe: a Comparative Survey”. The agenda of the workshop is attached to these minutes as Annex 2, and the list of participants to the workshop is attached as Annex 3. 

One important remark made by Helmut Konrad in his presentation is that accreditation is no longer only a Central and Eastern European concept and that the CEE Network was the first accreditation network in Europe. 

The workshop focused on the Survey by Dr. Stefanie Hofmann based on two questionnaires returned by 15 CEE Network member agencies. The purpose of the workshop was to discuss as a group the outcomes of the survey, in particular with regard to the “ENQA Standards” (now adopted in the “Standards and Guidelines for Quality Assurance in the European Higher Education Area” by the Ministers in Bergen). The ENQA Standards served as a benchmark for the questions in the second questionnaire. A second important purpose of the survey and workshop was to give feedback to ENQA on the feasibility of the Standards from the CEE perspective. 

Two working groups discussed the CEE Network agencies practices vis-à-vis these standards, and mutual recognition respectively. The main conclusions of the workshop were

· resources remain a concern with CEE Network agencies, and are more crucial here than in western Europe;

· resources are linked to independence;

· the implications in the question, What is independence? need to be explored and specified, also in view of the social-cultural-historical context in which an agency operates;

· national legislation has to follow the European developments;

· while complete independence cannot be guaranteed, independence in the sense that the conclusions of an accreditation decision should be free from outside influence should be;

· there is need to build up trust, which requires time but must also be ongoing; 

· building up trust requires knowledge about the work and background of others, for which the CEE Network Survey has greatly contributed;

· the definition and scope of mutual recognition should be refined and specified;

· the implications and outcomes of mutual recognition should be agreed and clear; 

· CEE Network agencies that participated in the Survey meet many or most ENQA Standards and are taking steps toward meeting all of them.

The workshop participants decided on a CEE Network action plan for proceeding with the Survey and its outcomes, which is

· to support the publication of the Survey; 

· to take steps toward mutual recognition whereby agencies (hopefully also those CEE Network agencies that did not participate in this workshop) should agree bi- or multi-laterally to send one or two of its members, staff and/or experts to visit the other agency to observe its practice and operation, and 

· subsequently would produce a brief report on their experiences and observations also in light of the information in the Survey. 

(For a suggested protocol see Steering Committee conclusions above.)

The Austrian Accreditation Council has kindly offered to host the next General Assembly in May or early June 2006, possibly in cooperation with the Austrian Fachhochschulrat. The exact date and place of the meeting will be decided at a later time.

The Russian National Accreditation Agency graciously have submitted an invitation to host a CEE Network workshop in Russia in May-June 2007 in collaboration with the Ministry of Education and Science of Russia. The date and content should be finalized at the General Assembly meeting in 2006. 

Prepared by Christina Rozsnyai

Budapest, May 31, 2005
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